
 
 

January 28, 2021 

 

Taxation Committee 

Kansas House of Representatives 

 

Ref:  HB 2023, Testimony as a proponent 

 

Chairman Smith and members of the committee: 

 

Thank you for allowing me the time to come before you to give my testimony in favor of HB 

2023.  In accordance with the new House Rules:  I am bringing this bill forward after visiting 

with many landowners and several county commissioners.  The comments by the landowners 

centered around the high tax bills during years of declining profits or even losses. 

 

Dr. Allen Featherstone, Department Head, K-State Department of Agricultural Economics 

helped me analyze this issue.  Because Landlord Net Income (LNI) is calculated utilizing a 

rolling eight-year average, any sudden changes in net income are not seen in the calculation for 

years.  The eight-year rolling average becomes a sixteen-year calculation (plus two) to smooth 

out the ups and downs seen each year.  During the years 2011, 2015 – 2018, the drop in profits 

and in many cases actual losses, the LNI calculations resulted in elevated income taxes owed.  

The rural legislators heard from their constituents asking for relief. 

 

At my request, Dr. Featherstone did an in depth look at possible remedies for this ongoing 

situation.  The large peaks and valleys in the LNI calculations are smoothed by different methods 

in his work.  We looked at a five-year moving average, a five-year simple average, and an eight-

year simple average.  His paper on this issue has been provided for your reading pleasure.  First, 

how is the LNI calculated? 

 



 
 

Examples of calculations in graphs: 

  



 

 



 
 

Following several meetings with Dr. Featherstone and constituents, I decided on the eight-year 

simple average solution.  This smooths out the extreme variations in the yearly calculations 

giving some confidence for planning.  This issue is important for both the landlord and the 

county commissioners.  They too are seeing relatively long periods of above average income tax 

return, but that is followed by extended periods of below average income tax returns.  Planning 

budgets for both the landlord and the county commissioners becomes problematic.  This bill is an 

attempt to alleviate, at least, part of the problem faced in our rural areas. 

 

 

Thank you, 

 

Respectively submitted by, 

 
Ron Highland, Dist. 51 

Kansas House of Representatives 
 


